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Minutes of Parish Council meeting held in the Old School Community Centre, Clare on Thursday  19th February 2004 at 7pm    

Present:  Cllrs J Stevens (Chairman),  O Smith (Vice-Chairman), ,  R  Gee,

D Neal,  L Stevens,    Clerks - M Shinn & L Warmington 

1. Apologies:  Cllrs. K Mison, J Smith & R Warmington
2. Register of members interests

3. Minutes of previous meetings 15th January & 29th January 2004:  There were no amendments and acceptance of these minutes was proposed by Cllr. O Smith, seconded by Cllr. Neal and carried unanimously. 

4. Parishioners question time/Police Report:  Mr Dadd reported that the sand bins on Clare heights which were reported by the Clerk as being in need of filling had not been filled and were empty all through the recent cold spell, although the gritter lorry was seen on the Heights.  Clerk will write to ask why these bins were not filled and a copy of the letter will be sent to County Cllr. L Warmington as he had also had an enquiry recently from a resident of Common Street asking about grit lorries and Jim Nunn at the Highways Department had responded.  The Parish Council can contact the Highways Department about problems with roads not being gritted and residents can also phone that department directly.  

Mrs Ovenden said she and her husband were at this meeting to represent Clare in Bloom and reported at their AGM last week only two people apart from those on the existing committee attended and these were Cllrs. O & J Smith.  Therefore no election of officers had taken place and it was suggested that this matter be brought back to the Parish Council.  The tractor which Roy Ovenden had used to do all the watering last year has now been sold and the Chairman has resigned.  Carol Ovenden is happy to continue as treasurer if a viable committee can be formed.  They feel this committee should consist of at least 8 people.  They were disappointed that not more people attended the AGM despite flyers being put out to all houses in Clare.  The East Anglian Daily Times have also said they would be interested in sponsoring Clare in Bloom this year and the grant application has already been sent off  to St Edmundsbury Borough Council, however if this money is received and no committee is formed it can be sent back.  Chairman explained this matter will be discussed as an agenda item later in the meeting and thanked the Clare in Bloom committee for all the work they had done last year and also thanked them for explaining the situation.  He said he will let them know the outcome of later discussions.

Mr Dunnigham said he has submitted a planning application and circulated some additional details and photographs to all Councillors.  He explained he owns Chilton House (Old White Hart) and the application is for a single dwelling situated in part of his garden and part of Mrs Frosts adjacent to his property.  The Local Plan excludes areas outside of villages in the countryside and he said infilling of a small site by one dwelling is covered under policy PH8 which is what he is applying under.  He said the previous owner Mrs Moore and Mrs Frost had had applications refused as planners had said the application was not for infilling space and if it was permitted there was space for more housing to be put there.  He said the planners may feel the site is too large for only one dwelling but his view is that it is an asset to the village.  The neighbours are in favour including those opposite and he hopes the council will support his application.

P.C. Martin Parsonson reported on agenda item 14 the meeting with Havebury.  Cllr. O Smith had already circulated some notes from this meeting to all Councillors.    He said from a crime point of view there was very little problem in the areas concerned , i.e. Highfield, Westfield, Callis Court and Churchill Close.  Problems such as fencing, erosion of some green areas and potholes etc will be addressed by Havebury in conjunction with Suffolk County Council Highways where necessary.  There are plans to have another similar meeting in the late summer.  Car parking seems to be a problem in some areas of Highfield and there are some vehicles parked at rear access to houses which may be using up parking areas and Havebury will be writing to residents there to point this out as they also have the power to demand that abandoned vehicles are moved.  At Westfields there have previously been problems with cars parked on the junction including cars for sale.  He explained this can be difficult to pursue as are not causing an obstruction as such due to the wideness and openness of that particular junction but he can speak to those who are creating a problem by parking here.  There are some problems at Churchhill Close with windfall apples and Havebury are dealing with this .  At Callis Court there was a problem with a blocked fire exit but this was cleared on the same day as the inspection.  Cllr. O Smith said there had been some positive comments as they were going around and also the inspection had been reported in the press.  County Cllr. L Warmington asked if any particular sites were identified as being particularly targeted by bogus callers and P.C. Parsonson said there is a need for improvements to be made to doors at the bungalows at the top of Highfield and Havebury are to re-prioritise this area.  Cllr. Neal said there was concern about the access for emergency vehicles in Mill Road being tight due to parked cars and this problem will be directed to Highways.  The parking problems are sometimes made worse as residents want to park directly outside their properties when there may in fact be other spaces available in other parts of Highfield.. P.C. Parsonson also expressed thanks to the Parish Council for their generous donation for the crime prevention road show which was recently held.  He said this was successful with lots of security marking being done but he was disappointed with the numbers of people coming forward to have photographs taken of valuable items.  There is a new neighbourhood watch co-ordinator on Clare Heights, Alan Turnbull who had carried out this role previously in Cavendish.  Shed alarms were purchased for the allotments via the road show also.  Crime statistics for the period from April to present are down on the same period last year with burglaries on dwellings down but burglaries from other buildings slightly increased.  Violent crime is negligible.  There is currently a pilot scheme running in Bury rural area for speed cameras with local officers able to use them.  A number of new speed cameras have been purchased and this will be piloted for 6 months and then hopefully extend to the whole county. Regarding the problem with the vehicle parked opposite the chemist on double yellow lines he has spoken to the owner of the vehicle and if he sees it there again will issue a ticket.

5. Matters arising from previous minutes:

Minutes of 15th January  

Page 2 – Cllr. L Stevens asked for an update on electronic copies of Suffolk County Council monthly report and this is now being sent to the clerk via e-mail and will be included with the minutes on the website once the January minutes are put on.

Page 7 – Plaque for Mr DeFlonblanque – Clerk reported that John Laws had advised that there are already plans for this and it will be discussed at the next Park Advisory meeting.
6. Correspondence

Suffolk County Council – Regarding their composter scheme  - circulated

Sheila Martin – Regarding the cost of the band for the Remembrance Sunday parade and enclosing a letter from the band leader stating that the donation has remained the same since 1985.  They are requesting that this amount be reviewed.  This will be passed to the Finance Committee and included on the next agenda so that a commitment can be made. ACTION: FINANCE COMMITTEE/CLERK

Calor Village of the Year – Details of this have been received but Cllr. L Stevens said she and Cllr J Smith have in the past done this and it involves a lot of work to enter.  Cllr. O Smith said in view of what is happening with Clare in Bloom it may be better to concentrate on that alone.  This was agreed by all.

St Edmundsbury Borough Council – Regarding Broadband seminar.  Cllr. J Smith will be attending this meeting but if anyone else is interested let clerk know.

Holmes and Hills -  Regarding change of licensee for The Cock.

St Edmundsbury Borough Council -  Sandra Pell, Waste Management – Regarding the blue bin and other collections explaining the procedure.  Cllr. Neal pointed out that bin bags in the centre of Clare are still not being collected until the Saturday.  If this continues a further letter will be sent to Sandra Pell.  Cllr. Neal to let clerk know.  ACTION:  CLLR. NEAL/CLERK

Suffolk County Council – Regarding new bus shelters.  If any areas in need of a shelter are identified let them know.

Suffolk County Council Highways – E-mail from Jim Nunn further to our question about the cost of a road to a proposed car park behind the Swan.  His reply does not cover the actual cost of the road therefore he will be asked again.  ACTION: CLERK
C.R. Barnes - Confirming the Orange application for Church Farm withdrawn.

Suffolk Accident Rescue Service -  Asking for further donation.  Will be passed to Finance Committee to consider.  ACTION: FINANCE COMMITTEE

CHOC -  Stating their AGM is 21st April at 7.30.  Cllr. L Stevens said herself and Cllrs. Gee and R Warmington have agreed to represent Parish Council.

Suffolk County Council – Asking if this area has problems receiving their publication “About Suffolk”.  This is not a problem here.  

7. Finance

a) Presentation of monthly accounts – Finance clerk explained these.  Acceptance was proposed by Cllr. Neal, seconded by Cllr. L Stevens and carried unanimously.

b) Exclusive rights of burial – There was one the name of which will be reported at the next meeting. 

8. Committee reports:

a) Street cleaning – Cllr. O Smith reported that Mr Mortlock has been cleaning the bus shelter opposite Westfield as this had become untidy because he did not realise it was part of his duties and it is now much better.   A new broom has been purchased.  Whilst walking around with Havebury she noticed that Westfield and Highfield are both litter and dog fouling free.
b) Market – Cllr.D. Neal reported that the Monday market has now folded as the hardware stall owner now has an alternative job.  The Monday  fish van just comes in for regular orders and does not stay so no further market income is expected.  Cllr. L Stevens said it is sad there is no market  and wondered if there is any way to promote it  Chairman said many markets are suffering and a number of factors have affected market traders in recent years.  Cllr. O Smith suggested if anyone is at another market which has small traders they might suggest they come to Clare.

c) Cemetery – 

I. Consider tenders for tree work – Tenders have been received from Hearts of Oak, Andy Gill and John Gilbert.  Prices range from £595 to £160.  It is not clear if the lowest price includes tidying the area and removing the debris.  John Gilbert who provided the lowest quote will be contacted to check this and if his price does include this he will be given the job.  He will need to confirm in writing that clearance of debris is included.  ACTION: CLERK  

II. Purchase of plastic bench – consider proposals - Cllr. L Stevens reported that there were details in a recent circulation list of these benches and one would be good for the Market Hill then the recently repaired bench could be kept as a spare.  The plastic benches are made from recycled materials and are very strong and virtually indestructible but costs to purchase are higher.  She suggested people go to Waitrose to see what the benches are like as they have them at their stores.  In the meantime there is a need for a bench to be put back on the Market Hill as a number of parishioners have asked about this.    
III. Cemetery Plans – Discuss how to keep/store/Care for - Cllr. L Stevens reported the old plans are hanging in the clerks office and need to go to the archives office at St Edmundsbury.  Financial clerk said he could take them but the archives office is currently being refurbished.  They will also need to be copied.  A letter will be sent to the Archive office to see how this can be done.  ACTION: CLERK  
IV. Moles – discuss any action needed to deal with- There is a problem in the cemetery and everyone on the cemetery committee has different ideas on how to deal with.  Advice will be sought from Mrs Moss at Borough.  ACTION:CLERK
V. Working Party – Discuss and identifies those who can help with tidying- There are plans to have a day doing general tidying of the cemetery and the committee would like other Councillors to help if possible.  Chairman said a date needs to be identified and then those that want to help can.  ACTION: CEMETERY COMMITTEE 
d) SALC –No report
e) Finance –No report
f) Website – Clerk reported there is to be a meeting of the website committee next week.  Cllr. Neal said there is a need for 400 people to register for Broadband in Clare in order to get BT to consider updating the exchange.
g) CLASP – Cllr. J Smith had reported to Chairman and said the AGM is on 6th May.  The senior centre is progressing well and it is hoped the new mini bus will be purchased before October.  There may be a request for some funds from the Parish Council.  2003 fundraising had been successful and Abbeyfield project is progressing well.
h) CHOC – Cllr. L Stevens reported there are plans to change part of their constitution to reduce the numbers of trustees so that other committee members are able to tender for work in the halls.  She is currently in discussion with Cllr. Daniels about this and he has provided information regarding legalities relating to the Charities Commission.  It appears that CHOC have been paying too much VAT on their gas bill and steps are being taken to claim this back.  They have also changed their electricity supplier which should save about £300 per year.  The playgroup have said they would like to put 4 fluorescent lights in hall 4 and this will be funded by parents and they have an accredited electrician to do the work.  They will need to screw these into the beams so CHOC will need to check with the conservation department as it is a listed building,  There was a meeting last week regarding putting a bottle bank at the back of the Town Hall as currently the committee are taking left over bottles to the bottle bank in the Country Park themselves and there are a lot of them at times.  It is possible this could be sited at the rear of the Town Hall with access for collection near to the Fire Station.  It was suggested that a bottle bank could be put at the Old School outside the clerks office and then the Cock and the Globe could use this as well as others.  There could be serious considerations with noise and tidiness. 
i) Emergency Planning – Cllr. L Stevens reported the committee is up and running with 9 members each of which have 3 additional helpers so in total there are 27 people in Clare involved with this.  David Bird, the Borough Emergency Planning Officer has been keeping Cllr. L Stevens updated on developments and changes.  Approval of leaflet – Seek approval for leaflet planned – The draft leaflet has been approved by the committee and also by Borough and Suffolk County Council.  Castings have been obtained and for colour printing it would cost in excess of £300 with a commercial printer.  However David Bird has said the Borough can print these in 2 colours for a cost of £110 which is significantly less.  Sandbags will also be purchase bringing the total costs of the committee to £226 which is well within their precept amount.  Chairman said he had attended a Cabinet Meeting at Borough where Mr Bird gave a presentation and Clare was given as an excellent example of a Parish Council dealing with this.  Congratulations to Cllr. L Stevens and her working party.  The leaflet will be annotated to say it has been approved by the Parish and Borough Councils.  Any further comment on this leaflet to be passed to Cllr. L Stevens by 9am Monday 23rd February. 
j) Clare in Bloom – Cllr. O Smith reported that at the Agm a copy of accounts and the Chairman’s report were circulated.  She and Cllr. J Smith are still interested in being involved with this and there is a need for plants to be ordered very soon.  As previously said the grant has been applied for and the new committee will have until April to complete forms for Anglia in Bloom.  She reported as there is not much interest this year it may be better to not enter into Anglia in Bloom and just do things in a smaller way.  Cllr. L Stevens suggested if a committee were formed each committee member could nominate 3 people to help them (like the emergency planning committee) so that work could be spread out.  Cllr. O Smith suggested that she, Cllr. J Smith, Cllr. R Warmington, Carol Ovenden and one other could try to discuss what measures could  be taken.  They also need to bear in mind that the tractor is not available.
k) Clare Primary School - School governor’s report – No report
l) Borough Councillors report – Chairman reported that the press had widely reported the council tax issue and the suggested rise has now been reduced down to 6.5% which he hopes is below the capping limit.  Borough will only be able to achieve this lower increase by dipping into their reserves to the tune of 1 million pounds.  Obligations on both County and Borough councils have continued to increase but without increased monies.
m) County Councillors report - L Warmington reported that he has received the survey reports on SID (the speed indicator device) and these show figures stating that when it was used in Clare on various occasions and at various locations the numbers of drivers in excess of the speed limit was consistently between 60 and 80%
9. Planning

a) TCA04/995 – Pollard one Plane tree situated within a Conservation Area adjacent The White House, Nethergate Street – Clare Parish Council – Unable to comment as our application.

b) SE/04/1199/P - Regulation 3 Application - Alterations to entrance lobby to provide level access – Clare Library, The Guildhall, High Street – Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. O Smith, seconded by Cllr. Gee and carried unanimously.

c) SE/04/1268/LB – Demolition of workshops and garages to allow for re-development of site – Land off High Street (Rear of Nethergate Brewery) – see below

d) SE/04/1267/P – Erection of 8 no. two bedroom dwellings following demolition of workshops and garages and alteration of existing vehicular access – Land off High St., Rear of Nethergate Brewery – Recommended refusal on grounds of it being backland development, over development of the land, access problems, parking implications on nearby High Street and close to an industrial site.  Proposed by Cllr, O Smith, seconded by Cllr. Neal and carried unanimously.  A letter will be sent to planning department with these comments and asking that the planning committee visit the site before considering the application.

e) SE/04/1360/P – Erection of detached two storey dwelling and garage, provision of sewage treatment plant and construction of vehicular access – Chilton House, Chilton Street, Clare – Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. L Stevens, seconded by Cllr. Neal and carried unanimously.

Borough decisions

SE/03/3996/P – 18 Highfield - Granted

10. Proposed Council Tax Increases – Response to County Cllr. Warmington’s letter – Cllr. J smith had asked for this to be put on the agenda and County Cllr. L Warmington explained he had written to all councils saying he would not support a large increase this year initially expecting it to be around 8-12%.  However this figure has now gone down to 3.8%.  He has had some responses from other councils and felt it was important that all have the opportunity to make their feelings known.  Cllr. Neal said the council tax still does not reflect peoples abilities to pay so the system should be reviewed. 
11. Traffic Calming Signs – Feedback on costs – Cllr. L Stevens said Cavendish Parish Clerk had advised that the initial set up costs for their signs was £10,000-12,000 of which the Parish Council had paid £2000.  As far as she was aware there had been no repairs in the 5 or so years they have had them and she assumes that maintenance costs are covered by Highways under their normal maintenance contracts.  Clare would need 3 such signs at Chilton Street, Cavendish Road and Stoke road.  A letter will be sent to Suffolk County Council to ask if they would support Clare in the same way they did Cavendish and also ask County Cllr. L Warmington for support.  Cllr. Neal said enforcement would be more effective than flashing lights and there was general feeling that people may become used to them and ignore them after a time.  Cllr. O Smith said in view of the statistics from SID there may be a need to check what impact such flashing lights have had on speeding drivers.  Information will be sought on national statistics about the effects of these type of speed signs from the Police.  ACTION:  CLERK

12. Orange Mast – Feedback on recent developments – Chairman reported that Mr Jacobs withdrew permission for Orange to use his land following a number of letters and telephone calls and letters from local people, some of which were quite unpleasant.  He was disappointed that nobody had been to speak to him about their concerns and discuss them without the need for unpleasantness.  When the original plans were discussed with Orange he did question them about the closeness to the Primary School and they assured him there were no safety implications.  A letter will be sent to Mr Jacobs expressing concern for the way he was treated and thanking him for considering the view of others and withdrawing permission.  Essex University are currently doing extensive research on the effects of masts and the use of mobile phones. 
13. Stansted Expansion – Discuss need for presentations – We were asked whether we would like a presentation at one of our meetings by the Stop Stansted Expansion group.  Cavendish Parish Council will be having a presentation at one of their meetings so it was suggested that anyone who wanted to hear their presentation could go to this.  The group will be contacted to say this and advised that if they wish to advertise this in Clare so that local people know about this presentation they may do so.  There was concern that if this group were given the opportunity to speak at one of our meetings it could suggest a biased view and there have in the past been presentations from all sides.  

14. Meeting with Havebury/Police – feedback – See Police report
15. Boundary Changes – Discuss Suffolk County Council changes & implications – The proposals were discussed by a working party at Borough Council and they unanimously supported leaving the boundaries as they currently are.  However the issue is the number of Councillors per division and currently Haverhill has too many people for the number of Councillors.  County Cllr. L Warmington said if anyone wishes to make comments please do so as the Boundary Committee welcome them.
16. Car Park Proposals – update – Chairman reported that he has spoken to Mr Jacobs regarding the area of land behind Church Farm and Mr Jacobs said he is not averse to the plan to put a car park there and he may be prepared to sell the land.  The Clare Business Association are still in favour of the site behind the Swan.  Richard Livall had given details of distances to centre of town from proposed car park areas as well as from the Country Park car park.  Cllr. Gee pointed out that in the road by the telephone exchange there are a number of BT owned fibre optics so there could be a problem in putting a new road there.  The other problem would be who would pay for this road unless there were plans for housing in this area.  There are no plans to raise revenue from any proposed car park as it would need meters and someone to enforce it.  Richard Livall will be asked to approach Mr Jacobs about whether he will sell the land and the price and this can be put on the next agenda once further information is known including information from Jim Nunn re new road costs.   
17. Keys to Clerks Office –Cllr. O Smith needs a key as cemetery committee meetings are held there and on occasions a key holder has  not been in attendance.  Proposal of this was by Chairman, seconded by Cllr. Gee and carried unanimously.
18. Any other business

Half Moon Yard -  Cllr Neal said signs are still not in place and the same problem with the footpath by the Swan

Malting Lane – Cllr. O Smith said the problem with cars being parked at the bottom is ongoing as the house owners there have a key to unlock the bollards which they were not supposed to have.  It is thought the Environment Agency gave them the key.  A letter will be sent to the Environment Agency to ask for an explanation together with a copy to John Laws for his comments and Jim Nunn will be notified of the comments.  ACTION: CLERK

Daneum Holt – There are some bollards missing in the speed restriction area

Westfields – One of the 30mph speed signs are damaged and the pavement is damaged near Stour Vale 

Ashen Road – The sign is damaged

All the above Highways matters will be referred to the Highways Department.  ACTION:CLERK

Country Park Pothole - Cllr. O Smith said this is getting even deeper and dangerous and at the last park advisory meeting Richard Livall had said he would arrange for this to be dealt with.  A letter will be sent to him to see what action has been taken.  ACTION:  CLERK
Annual Parish Meeting – Chairman said this will be Tuesday 20th April at 7.30 in Hall 2

Bins on pavements – Cllr. L Stevens said there has been a problem with bins being left in  a dangerous position on the pavements in Stoke Road.  This is a problem in all parts of Clare and will be included in the letter to Sandra Pell.

Parishioners questions – 
Mr Dunningham said the lay-by close to his house is damaged by potholes and asked who he should contact.   Chairman advised him to contact Jim Nunn at Highways and said we would also include this when we contacted him about other problems in Clare

Meeting Closed 10.15pm

Suffolk County Council Update - February 2004

From Cllr Leslie Warmington of Clare Division

Council Tax 

Suffolk County Council will debate the budget for the forthcoming year at a meeting on 24th February. The proposed council tax increase is 3.8%, which is one of the lowest in the region and the lowest that the council has set.

There will be some changes to County Council services; it is proposed to redirect some funding from some services we do not have to offer to frontline services. 

In education subsidies to schools to support voluntary organisations and joint use sports centres will be reduced. It is also proposed to introduce charges for home to school transport for voluntary aided schools.  Some of the money saved will go towards a new behaviour support service for schools which will help schools cope with pupils with challenging behaviour. This will cost £1.4m over three years.

In Social Care £2.8m worth of savings have been identified; this will be achieved by funding preventative services, for instance to prevent children being taken into care and elderly people going into homes. It is also intended to meet the needs of people with learning disabilities locally rather than send them miles away which costs more.

In Environment and Transport increased government funding has meant that some resources have been freed up, whilst still ensuring that overall spending on highways increases by 8.2%.

The proposed increases per band per week for 2004/5 and the annual tax is as follows for the Suffolk County Council part of the Council Tax only:

Tax Band
          

Weekly increase (£)


Annual Tax (£)

 
(Suffolk precept only)

A





0.44


   616.32

B





0.51


   719.04

C





0.58


   821.76

D





0.66


   924.48

E





0.80


1,129.92

F





0.95


1,335.36

G





1.10


1,540.80


H





1.32


1,848.96

If you would like more information please contact myself or you can have a look at the full version of Suffolk County Council’s budget proposals for 2004/5 online at: http://www.suffolkcc.gov.uk/cgi-bin/committee.cgi
For my Valentine

Suffolk County Council is relaunching its anti-speeding campaign aimed at young drivers.  The campaign kicked off at Suffolk College on Friday 13th February where a valentine’s card with a stark road safety message was given to young drivers.

Suffolk County Council’s road safety officers will be distributing the card around schools and colleges in Suffolk as part of the ongoing ‘For My Girlfriend’ campaign, which is aimed at reducing deaths and injuries among young drivers aged 17–25.

The hard-hitting message inside the card reads: “I’m sorry. I didn’t mean to kill you. I was driving too fast.” Over the previous five years on Suffolk’s roads there were 132 fatalities and 738 serious injuries to young people aged 17–25.  A lot of those collisions were caused by driving too fast.

The campaign also includes a new website for young drivers at www.formygirlfriend.co.uk The site gives useful information about driving and has an area for teachers.
Haverhill Library  


Haverhill library has recently been refurbished. The children’s library has a brand new look, with new furniture and shelving.  And a special teen zone has been added, created in consultation with the Young People’s Panel at Samuel Ward Upper School. 

